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June 20, 2006

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

In adopting the 2006 Budget (Ordinance #15333), the King County Council included the following proviso.


Proviso P3

By April 30, 2006, the transit division shall submit to the council for its review and approval by motion a detailed work plan for an update of the long-range planning framework for public transportation and development of an operating master plan.  The detailed work plan shall include a scope of work, tasks, schedule, needed resources and milestones.  It shall also include a description of a proposed stakeholder group that will assist in overseeing this effort. 

The plan and motion must be filed in the form of 12 copies with the clerk of the council, who will retain the original and will forward copies to each councilmember and to the lead staff for the transportation committee and the lead staff of the regional transit committee or its successor.

I wholeheartly support the intent of the proviso.  Normally, I would have fully complied with the date outlined council proviso, but unique circumstances led me to delay the response.  As you know, on April 18, 2006 I announced Transit Now, a proposal for the expansion of Metro Transit service.  On June 15th I transmitted to the council the Transit Now ordinance.  I thought it was important not to confuse the public or the council with overlapping “long range plans”, so I held my response to this proviso until Transit Now was transmitted.  Since that has occurred, I am now transmitting the proviso response.
Metro developed Transit Now at my direction to describe how King County can best provide much needed transit services to keep up with our county’s goals for employment and population growth over the next ten years. Faced with this growth, and the disruption from planned construction to the region’s highway system over the next decade, it is important to act now to avoid falling further behind in providing mobility for our region’s future.

The Transit Now proposal was developed under the policy guidance of the county’s Long Range Policy Framework for Public Transportation which calls for the development of a locally-based, regionally-linked network of transit services by 2020.  Mindful of the need to be well integrated with the investments being made by Sound Transit, Transit Now will provide such a network for the county.  The proposal reflects years of input from the riding public, local jurisdictions, businesses, local community stakeholders and the King County Council that have guided the transit system’s development over the past decade.

Transit Now forms the immediate long-range (10-year) transit plan for the county.  The Transit Now plan is based on substantial planning and program development efforts, all of which are fully consistent with existing planning documents including the Long Range Policy Framework for Public Transportation and the current Six Year Transit Development Plan.  For example, RapidRide bus rapid transit service was developed through substantial interagency coordination as the current Six Year Plan was developed, and Metro is collaborating with the City of Seattle currently to plan RapidRide service in the former monorail Green Line corridor.  Further, investments in the core bus route network and service partnerships are also described in the Six Year Plan.  
Transit Now builds on those plans by taking into account current knowledge and information about our customer needs, community interests, and the state of our operating and capital assets.  Moreover, Transit Now, should it go to the ballot and pass, will be the result of a unique public planning process.  The program is undergoing extensive public outreach now and the final plan that I propose will take into account the results of that outreach process.  The county is accelerating the planning process and is therefore able to bring the proposal directly to the voters of King County this year.  Clearly, being able to take a plan directly to the voters immediately is a tremendous advantage to the people of King County. 

The Transit Now plan provides the long-range planning and operational master plan framework called for in proviso P3 for the next ten years. I acknowledge, however, that a more complete process should include a second ten year period as well.  Therefore, I propose to begin this effort immediately after Transit Now passes. If, on the other hand, Transit Now does not go forward, we would begin a new twenty year planning effort under a “no new funding” scenario.

Recommendation:  

The Transit Now proposal is the county’s plan for transit system development over the next ten years.  It embraces the county’s current policies, is currently undergoing public review and is well suited to serve us for the next decade.  Once the future of Transit Now is known, Metro will begin an Operational Master Plan development process for the second ten years as outlined in the attachment.  This will enable the planning effort to reflect the known financial resources available to Metro Transit for the next twenty years. 

If you have any questions or concerns about this recommendation, please contact Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Metro Transit Division, at 206-684-1619.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers

ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Paul Carlson, Lead Staff, Transportation Committee




 Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget


Harold S. Taniguchi, Director, Department of Transportation (DOT)


Kevin Desmond, General Manager, Transit Division, DOT


Victor Obeso, Manager, Service Development Section, Transit Division, DOT

